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Introduction
The DFE carried out a consultation on school funding regulations and in particular the sections that are applicable to the school Loans Scheme. As the consultation occurred between forum meeting officers responded to the consultation 
Recommendation
To be aware of the implications for schools
T
Report
The Department for Education is seeking views on a proposed directed review to section 4.10 (loan Schemes of the Scheme for financing schools guidance. 

The consultation was issued on 24 March 2017. 

Proposal 1 - Criteria for agreeing loan schemes

The Government wants to make changes to the way authorities operate their internal loan schemes (found in section 4.10 of the scheme for financing schools). The original purpose of the scheme was to allow internal arrangements within the authority to enable schools to spread the cost of large one-off items of expenditure (particularly capital items) over a period greater than a year. The Government made it clear that this was not intended as a means to support schools in general financial difficulty (which is set out in 4.9 of the guidance).

The Government is aware that some authorities are now using these loans in place of licensed deficits. Because the guidance states that loan liabilities will normally transfer to academies on conversion, doing this is a way to get around the requirement that deficits of schools which become academies revert to the local authority. 

Therefore, the purpose of the changes are to revise the scheme guidance to clarify the purpose of loan schemes and distinguish them from licensed deficits. The proposed guidance will state that new loans must only be approved to assist schools in spreading the cost over more than one year of large one-off individual items of capital expenditure. In addition, these must also have a benefit to the school lasting more than one financial or academic year.

The changes will be made directly to section 4.10 of the scheme for financing schools which can be found at the bottom of page 6 on the consultation paper. The Government intends to insert the following wording to try and achieve its objectives.

“Loans will only be used to assist schools in spreading the cost over more than one year of large one-off individual items of a capital nature that have a benefit to the school lasting more than one financial or academic year. Loans will not be used as a means of funding a deficit that has arisen because a school’s recurrent costs exceed its current income.”

Proposal 2 - Treatment of loans when maintained schools become academies

The Government have published guidance on the treatment of surpluses and deficits when a maintained school becomes an academy. The guidance includes an expectation that an academy will continue to repay loans made by the local authority to its predecessor maintained school under an internal scheme. 

The Government want to add the following text to paragraph 8.1.

“The Department will not recognise as a loan any sum that has been provided in order to fund a deficit that has arisen because a school’s recurrent costs exceed its current income.”

Questions

Proposal 1 – Do you agree with the proposal to issue a directed revision to clarify the purpose of loan schemes?

Proposal 2 – Do you agree with the proposal to amend the guidance on the treatment of surpluses and deficits when a maintained school becomes an academy?
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